
  

Board of Trustees Meeting Agenda  
Monday, September 8, 2014 @ 7:00 p.m. 

Clay Township Government Center 
10701 N. College Avenue, Indianapolis, IN  46280 

 
 
1. Roll Call 
 
2. Approval of Meeting Memorandum  

a. Board Meeting August 11, 2014  
 
3. Public Comment 
 
4. Attorney’s Report 
 
5. Utility Director’s Report 
 
6. Committee Reports 

a. Budget & Finance Committee 
b. Personnel & Benefits Committee 
c. Capital & Construction Committee 

i. Basin 1 Capacity Study  
ii. 2014 Panel Replacement Parts Purchase 
iii. Lift Station 14 Replacement Pumps Purchase 
iv. Service Area Addition 

 
7. Old Business 
 
8. New Business  

a. Claims Docket  
 

9. Adjourn 
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      BOARD OF TRUSTEE MEETING 
  ______________________________________________ 

            
 

Monday, August 11, 2014 @ 7:00 P.M. 
Memorandum 

 
 
ROLL CALL 
Present: Board President Ron Hagan, Members Carl Mills, Michael McDonald, Eric 
Hand, Jane Merrill, Barb Lamb, Marilyn Anderson, Amanda Foley, and Joe Clark. 
Also in attendance: Utility Director Drew Williams, Legal Counsel Anne Poindexter. 
The audience sheet is attached. 
 
 
APPROVAL OF MEMORANDUM 
A motion was made by Ms. Merrill to approve the Board Meeting Memorandum 
dated July 14, 2014 and was seconded by Ms. Anderson.  The motion was approved 
unanimously. 
 
A motion was made by Mr. Mills to approve the Special Board Meeting 
Memorandum dated July 30, 2014 and was seconded by Mr. McDonald. The motion 
was approved unanimously. 
 
A motion was made by Ms. Anderson to reorder the agenda to bring item 6.c.ii Basin 
One Capacity Improvement Alternatives up now to accommodate the public 
attendees at the meeting and was seconded by Mr. Clark. The motion was approved 
unanimously. 
 
Mr. Hagan opened the public comments by reading his response to questions raised 
by residents at the special board meeting on July 30, 2014 as well as comments 
from the August 11, 2014 article in the Indianapolis Star. (Mr. Hagan’s response is 
attached.)  
 
A motion was made by Ms. Anderson to approve the recommendation of the C&C 
Committee that the Board direct the staff to conduct further research of all of the 
other options that are available for the Basin #1 wet weather overflow issue and was 
seconded by Mr. Hand. Mr. McDonald stated that there is a room full of people that 
are here concerned about whether the King of Glory option is going to move forward 
or not. He asked if it would be more appropriate to word the motion so that it 
definitively states that this option is off the table. It is currently worded rather open 
ended as to whether or not this option is killed. Ms. Anderson responded that the 
committee was reluctant to take any solution completely off the table until a solution 
is selected. Ms. Lamb said that in fairness to all the people that are here tonight we 
need to remove this option completely from the table. Ms. Lamb suggested that the 
motion be amended. Mrs. Poindexter clarified that the motion could be amended or 



withdrawn and restated. Mr. Hand stated that he feels it inappropriate to start 
eliminating options or we may get boxed into a situation that isn’t desirable for 
anybody. Mr. Mills and Mr. Clark agreed that since there is potential for an 
underground option at this location, it should not be completely eliminated. Mr. 
McDonald stated that as Carmel’s representative, the Mayor and John Duffy have 
made it clear that they do not support this solution. Carmel’s cooperation is needed 
in terms of right-of-way and easements. Without Carmel’s cooperation it’s not a 
viable project. Ms. Anderson withdrew the motion and Mr. Hand withdrew the 
second.  
 
A motion was made by Ms. Anderson to approve the recommendation of the C&C 
Committee that the Board direct District staff to conduct further research of all of the 
other options that are available for the Basin #1 wet weather overflow issue and 
remove the King of Glory option from the table for discussion until such time that it 
must be reconsidered. If this option is reconsidered, the neighboring residents would 
be notified. The motion was seconded by Mr. Clark. After further discussion 
regarding the two separate components of the motion, Mrs. Poindexter 
recommended the motion be separated into two distinct motions.  Ms. Anderson 
withdrew the motion and Mr. Clark withdrew the second.  
 
A motion was made by Ms. Anderson to remove the above ground storage tank 
option at the King of Glory Lutheran Church site and was seconded by Mr. Hand. 
The motion was approved unanimously. 
 
A motion was made by Ms. Anderson to approve the recommendation of the C&C 
Committee that the Board direct the staff to conduct further research of all of the 
options other than the King of Glory Lutheran Church site that are available for the 
Basin #1 wet weather overflow issue and was seconded by Mr. Clark. The motion 
was approved unanimously. 
 
A motion was made by Ms. Anderson to recommend the Board enter into 
discussions with the Mayor’s office regarding the transfer of Basin # 1 area that 
flows to the Carmel Treatment Plant and was seconded by Mr. Clark. The motion 
was approved unanimously. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
The following individuals addressed the Board opposed to use of the King of Glory 
property for wet weather detention.  
 
Vince Artale – 10578 Brookview Drive 
David Hoffman - 10561 Brookview Drive 
Blake Ebersole – 10541 Brookview Drive 
Tom Warner – 10542 Brookview Drive 
Anita Keddie – 2862 Brook Vista 
 



 
Board Member McDonald asked a technical question regarding the use of eminent 
domain. He wanted to verify that eminent domain had not been used. Mr. Hagan 
responded that the District has not filed eminent domain on this particular project.  
 
Ron Sheeks – 10331 Briar Creek Place, stated that the attorney at the King of Glory 
meeting said that when they made the offer to King of Glory that the eminent domain 
was already part of that offer. That’s where that came from, nobody just dreamed it 
up. Thanks. 
 
Mrs. Poindexter responded to Mr. Hagan that his statement that eminent domain 
had never been filed on this is correct. The offer used a statutory form that would 
have allowed you to go forward if you desired to file a condemnation action. You did 
not file a condemnation action. You haven’t filed a condemnation action for years. 
But it was an offer using a statutory form.  
 
ATTORNEY’S REPORTS 
Mrs. Poindexter reported there were no updates. 
 
UTILITY DIRECTOR’S REPORT 
Mr. Williams highlighted the newsletter regarding the District’s projects as well as the 
safety report which shows that the District has gone 1,627 days without a reportable 
accident, which will allow the District to apply for the safety award next year. The 
managers hosted a staff appreciation lunch at the wastewater plant last week; and 
the employees seemed to enjoy being served by the managers.  
 
BUDGET & FINANCE COMMITTEE 
Ms. Merrill reported that the committee has no action items.  
 
PERSONNEL & BENEFITS COMMITTEE 
Ms. Lamb reported that the committee met, but have no action items.  
 
CAPITAL & CONSTRUCTION COMMITTEE 
A motion was made by Ms. Anderson that the Board accept the dedication of the 
Hadley Grove sanitary sewer and was seconded by Ms. Merrill. The motion was 
approved unanimously.  
 
OLD BUSINESS 
There was no old business to report. 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
A motion was made by Ms. Merrill to approve the claims docket totaling $649,806.63 
and was seconded by Mr. Mills.  The motion was approved unanimously. 
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BIRTHDAYS 

Jason Lewin   September 11 
Kermin Huntley  September 12 
Colleen Byrnes  September 23 
Susan Vallone  September 29 
 

CONSTRUCTION REPORT- WES MERKLE 
The Biosolids Improvements project at the wastewater treatment 
plant is 65-70 percent complete. Crews have completed most of 
the yard piping. In the coming weeks crews will modify the plant 
pumping station, construct the new scum pumping station, and 
install large equipment. Delivery of large electrical equipment 
may delay substantial completion, which is due mid-October.  

The 106th-Illinois Street Sewer Relocation project is substantially 
complete with punch list items remaining.  

Work on the US 31 Sanitary Sewer Relocation project has com-
menced along the west side near 116th Street and will contin-
ue until completion which is expected by mid-
September.  Crews will soon start gravity sewer running south 
from 106th Street and tie in by late September. Remaining sanitary sewer relocation for this project is still on 
hold due to right-of-way acquisition and utility conflicts related to the road project. 
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INSIDE THIS ISSUE 

                  CALENDAR OF EVENTS 

September 10   Staff Meeting       10:00 a.m. 
                             
September 26    B & F Meeting                     7:30 a.m. 
 
September 22    P & B Meeting                     7:30 a.m. 
 
October 6           C & C Meeting                     4:30 p.m.  
 
October 13        Board Meeting                     7:00 p.m. 
 
 

ENGINEERING UPDATE— WES MERKLE 
Over the past month engineering staff completed 783 locates, 54 I&I inspections, and 39 lateral inspections. 
Staff continues to make progress permanently locating force mains with GPS equipment. Nearly 82,000 feet 
of force main has been GPS located with approximately 57,000 feet remaining. Staff has continued to monitor 
and inspect construction work on District capital projects and private development projects.  

The Jackson’s Grant development will begin this fall with construction of the District’s new regional lift station. 
Staff continues to work with the developer to determine reasonable costs for lift station, gravity sewer and 
force main upgrades. This lift station is sized for full build-out and allows the District to eliminate four smaller 
nearby lift stations in the future. This project also offers substantial savings in the short term by cancelling a 
project to rebuild LS # 4 budgeted for 2015-2016.  

Staff is revisiting past studies in search of alternate solutions to extreme wet weather SSOs near LS # 1. A 
storage facility continues to be the most viable option to solve this problem. Staff has continued to work on I&I 
reduction in Basin 1, focusing on manhole inspections in areas prone to flooding. I&I inspections and smoke 
testing will be conducted in the northern portion of this basin. Repairs will be made to manholes and sewer 
mains as deficiencies are uncovered.  

Staff continues to make progress updating the District’s master plan by working with consultants to identify 
necessary current and future projects. Updates have been completed for all of the collection system except 
LS # 10 and 11. The treatment plant master plan will also be updated. Results of this effort will be included in 
the 2015 Capital Expense Budget and Projections, which will be presented to the Board later this year.  

Piping and equipment installation underway at the 
new digesters (Biosolids Improvements project).  

CTRWD Employees Appreciated! 

Managers hosted a great lunch at the 
plant on Friday August 8th. The recess 
theme included “sack lunches” along with 
games and prizes.   

                                           - Thank you! 

Employee Spotlight—Edie Miller 
This September marks one full year for me here at the District, (and a great one, at that!). Also, my hus-
band Ralph and I were married 4 years ago on September 3rd, bringing together our five adult daughters 
and 3 son-in-laws. We now have two grandchildren and two more due in March.  We enjoy travelling, 
whether it’s up to Detroit to see family & take in a Tiger or Red Wings game, or other third world countries 
like Panama. Ralph plans to retire next year which will allow him more time to focus 
more on our non-profit work here in Hamilton County. We both enjoy the same music 
and try to go to at least 1 or 2 concerts each year.  

Jeremiah & Naomi 
Rebecca, Katie, Marcia, Mary & Claire 
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CUSTOMER SERVICE—TERRI KREYLING 
There were 2 liens filed in August totaling $224.72. Certified letters 
were mailed on 8/26/14 with payment due on 9/9/14. The ending 
balance for liens owed is $22,548.45. 
 
In August there were 12,733 sewer service payments posted total-
ing $488,125.27. Of these payments, 41 were cash, 4,529 were 
checks, 4,992 were ACH, 120 were credit card and 3,051 were 
paid by auto debit. Payments made by online bill pay and auto 
debit totaled 63.0%. There are now 1,448 customers receiving e-
billed statements. 
 
For the month of August, 33 permits were issued and 27 new loca-
tions were added to billing. 
 
Since the balanced billing updates were reflected on the August 
bills, there have been approximately 75 requests from customers 
to have their balanced billing reviewed. Some had winter leaks that 
went into a crawl space or sump pump and have been adjusted. 
Some had a leak that was draining into the sewer system which 
resulted in a pickup for consumption but then their balanced billing 
was able to be reduced. The Customer Service department is on 
track to complete the upgrades to the billing software in October. 
The staff enjoyed their Recess Themed Employee Appreciation 
luncheon. Everyone enjoyed brown bag lunches from McAlister’s, 
Frisbee throw and hula hoop contests and the corn hole tourna-
ment. The September staff meeting will include a presentation on 
Disaster Preparedness by St. Vincent. 
 

 

PLANT REPORT-SCOT WATKINS 
In August there were 40 FOG inspections with only one violation for device capacity.  Two new facilities 
were introduced into the system: Greek’s Pizzeria at West Clay and Execudine/Sweet and Savory at their  
location on Northwestern Drive. 

Main line cleaning continues; Hayden Run, Wexley Chase and the Village of West Clay (west of Towne 
Road) have been completed.  Fluid Waste continues to finish the southern interceptor that was not com-
pleted last year.  Smoke testing is starting to gear up.  A new smoke machine was purchased to help with 
efficiency.  Door hangers have been placed in the area between 106th Street and 103 Street from Pennsyl-
vania Avenue to College Avenue.  This will complete the areas we were not able to finish last year due to 
rain. The estimated start date is September 9th.  

The Current newspaper ran a story about the honey bee hives at the plant resulting in a few more calls 
about placing additional hives at the plant.  Bees are very beneficial to the plant grasses and other plant 
life. Forget about honey, pollen and royal jelly. Just think of a world without beans, tomatoes, onions and 
carrots, not to mention the hundreds of other vegetables, oilseeds and fruits that are dependent upon bees 
for pollination. And the livestock that are dependent upon bee-pollinated forage plants, such as clover. No 
human activity or ingenuity could ever replace the work of bees and yet it is largely taken for granted. It is 
often not realized just how easy it is to help or hinder their effectiveness as crop pollinators nor how much 
is lost by their loss. 

5 amazing honey bee facts: 

1. The honey bee has been around for millions of years. 

2. Honey bees, scientifically also known as Apis mellifera, are environmentally friendly and are vital 
as pollinators. 

3. It is the only insect that produces food eaten by man. 

4. Honey is the only food that includes all the substances necessary to sustain life, including en-
zymes, vitamins, minerals, and water; and it's the only food that contains "pinocembrin", 
an antioxidant associated with improved brain functioning. 
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SAFETY REPORT—September 
There are no reportable injuries for the month of August.  

The District has gone 1,658 days without a loss time accident.  

Confined space entries and lock out tag out forms were reviewed for the month; there were 18 entries and 
no lock out tag outs.  

Plant staff finished review of the Safety Manual. 

There were 3 tailgates. Topics covered:   

08/12/14 Accident Investigation 

08/19/14 Backhoe Safety 

08/26/14 Emergency Preparedness 

Chris Hall with Safety Resources trained Plant Staff on August 18th. The training covered Emergency Ac-
tion Plan, Fire Protection and Hazard Communication.   

FINANCIALS—RON HANSEN 
In July, the budgeted 5% user rate increase went into effect along with the balanced billing adjust-
ments.  Total Sales were $8,000 over budget.  Operating Expenses were $27,000 under budget due 
primarily to lower spending in the Collection department.  There was no spending in Special R&M, Man-
hole Raising or Televising which accounted for $16,000 of the lower spending.  The favorable variances 
in Sales and Operating Expenses produced a Net Income of $159,000 that was 27% over budget. 

For the year, Sales are 1% over budget while Operating Expenses are 8% under budget.  The Collec-
tion department accounted for $145,000 or 68% of the lower spending with $89,000 due to Special 
R&M and Manhole Raising.  As a result, Net Income for the first seven months totaled $823,000 and 
was 46% above budget.  Net Income in 2014 exceeded the same period in 2013 by 88%. 

Capital spending for July was $400,000 and $1,900,000 for the year.  It is expected that total capital 
spending by the end of the year will only be 50% or less of the $7,900,000 annual budget.  As a result, 
cash balances have not declined as expected this year.  In July, balances increased by $796,000 due 
to the low capital spending and the receipt of several project fees.  Cash balances for the year have 
increased by $325,000 and are $226,000 higher than July 2013. 

The Budget & Finance Committee met briefly in August to review the July financial statements.  The 
first draft of the 2015 Budget will be presented to the committee in September. 

Check out the brand new brochure 
from the Pretreatment Program by 
visiting our  website: 

    www.ctrwd.org /pretreatment 

    THE CTRWD CONNECTION 
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Clay Township Regional Waste District

Selected Statistics 2014 
Summary 

January February March April May June July Aug 2014 Monthly 
Average 2014 YTD

2013 Monthly 
Average 

Through August
2013 Through August

Maintenance Information
Lateral Inspections 16 27 45 37 36 34 38 39 34 272 48 384

Certified I&I inspections 39 49 59 69 75 91 79 54 64 515 100 799
Failed I&I Inspections 1 0 1 0 1 1 0 1 0.6 5 1.4 11

Customer Work Requests 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 1 0 1 1 5
Sewer Locates 446 555 1,073 584 574 728 784 783 691 5,527 352 2,817

 Manholes Added 0 0 7 1 1 0 9 16 4 34 7 52
Total # of Manholes 5,314 5,314 5,321 5,322 5,323 5323 5332 5,348 N/A 5,348 N/A 5,272
Manholes Inspected 2 0 112 0 0 0 0 0 14 114 36 288

Feet of Sewer Added 3,645 0 1,659 223 29 0 2,449 2,577 1,323 10,582 1,460 11,683
Total Footage of Sewers 1,473,587 1,473,587 1,475,246 1,475,469 1,475,498 1,475,498 1,477,947 1,480,524 N/A 1,480,524 N/A 1,460,838
Feet of Sewer Televised 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 7,170 57,363

Feet of Sewer Cleaned 0 0 0 0 20,238 23,648 26,415 1,472 8,972 71,773 31,945 255,560
Overflows 1 0 0 7 1 1 1 0 1.4 11 1.5 12

Station 1 (Carmel Creek) Info
 Rainfall / Precipitation (inches) 2.28 2.03 1.93 5.11 5.44 4.87 2.48 1.76 3.24 25.90 3.77 30.17

Total Flow (in gallons) 65,119,000 56,770,000 54,350,000 71,230,000 63,338,000 57,640,000 48,430,000 46,790,000 57,958,000 463,667,000 71,395,000 571,160,000
Average Daily Flow (in gallons) 2,100,613 2,027,500 1,753,226 2,374,333 2,111,267 1,921,333 1,562,258 1,509,355 1,920,000 N/A 2,371,766 N/A

Minimum Flow (in gallons) 1,578,000 1,435,000 1,574,000 1,508,000 1,450,000 1,170,000 1,030,000 1,030,000 1,347,000 1,030,000 1,765,000 1,350,000
Michigan Road Plant Info

Total Flow (in gallons) 70,517,000 70,588,000 76,968,000 78,502,000 69,450,000 77,145,000 75,139,000 74,811,000 74,140,000 593,120,000 62,461,375 499,691,000
Maximum Daily Flow (in gallons) 3,069,000 3,926,000 3,826,000 6,559,000 3,036,000 3,277,000 3,005,000 3,109,000 3,726,000 6,559,000 3,330,750 5,816,000

Average Daily Flow (in gallons) 2,274,742 2,521,000 2,482,839 2,616,733 2,478,000 2,571,500 2,423,839 2,413,258 2,473,000 N/A 2,053,155 N/A
Minimum Daily Flow (in gallons) 1,635,000 2,091,000 2,010,000 1,478,000 2,118,000 2,186,000 2,093,000 2,236,000 1,981,000 1,478,000 1,581,500 1,076,000

Total Flow to Both Plants 135,636,000 127,358,000 131,318,000 149,732,000 132,788,000 134,785,000 123,569,000 121,601,000 132,098,000 1,056,787,000 133,856,375 1,070,851,000
Biosolids Handling

Wasted (Biosolids) (in gallons) 1,090,740 1,193,580 1,341,510 1,151,470 1,231,000 1,271,260 1,519,720 1,044,565 1,230,000 9,844,000 1,362,399 10,899,190
Dewatered (gallons) 386,380 848,000 608,000 705,000 320,000 384,000 577,000 904,000 592,000 4,732,000 838,375 6,707,000

Digested Sludge Withdrawn (gals) 435,700 342,300 381,800 679,500 623,000 841,200 757,500 703,700 596,000 4,765,000 474,338 3,794,700

Customer Information 13,872
Total New 
Accounts 

New Sewer Service Accounts 29 29 25 21 24 29 22 27 26 206 28 224
Permits Issued 29 25 31 26 26 26 37 33 29 233 42 339



Clay Township Regional Waste District

Selected Statistics 
2013 Summary 

January February March April May June July Aug Sept Oct Nov Dec 2013 Monthly 
Average 2013 YTD

2012 Monthly 
Average Through 

December

2012 Through 
December

Maintenance Information

Lateral Inspections 35 33 53 54 46 52 57 54 61 52 42 28 47 567 42 503

Certified I&I inspections 65 80 100 131 128 119 88 88 69 81 73 60 90 1082 97 1159

Failed I&I Inspections 4 1 0 1 0 1 3 1 0 1 1 0 1 13 1 17

Customer Work Requests 0 1 1 1 1 1 0 0 0 0 1 0 1 6 1 12

Sewer Locates 433 250 265 327 308 342 438 454 427 755 482 487 414 4,968 158 1,892

 Manholes Added 25 19 0 3 2 0 3 0 17 13 0 12 8 94 2 28

Total # of Manholes 5,245 5,264 5,264 5,267 5,269 5,269 5,272 5,272 5,289 5,302 5,302 5,314 N/A 5,314 N/A 5,220

Manholes Inspected 0 0 0 287 0 0 1 0 0 0 0 17 25 305 238 2,859

Feet of Sewer Added 6,454 3,911 0 404 527 (351) 738 0 4,997 1,361 502 2,244 1,732 20,787 513 6,150

Total Footage of Sewers 1,455,609 1,459,520 1,459,520 1,459,924 1,460,451 1,460,100 1,460,838 1,460,838 1,465,835 1,467,196 1,467,698 1,469,942 N/A 1,469,942 N/A 1,451,106

Feet of Sewer Televised 4,589 0 8,054 21,020 6,515 17,185 0 0 399 0 0 0 4,814 57,762 1,470 17,637

Feet of Sewer Cleaned 0 0 9,003 57,385 35,392 97,585 24,319 31,876 24,794 38,322 29,878 0 29,046 348,554 25,360 304,321

Overflows 2 2 1 7 0 0 0 0 1 0 0 0 1 13 0 5

Station 1 (Carmel Creek) Info

 Rainfall / Precipitation (inches) 4.42 1.58 2.13 9.62 3.68 7.56 0.78 0.40 3.19 5.38 1.98 2.78 3.63 43.50 2.76 33.15

Total Flow (in gallons) 83,190,000 69,300,000 70,140,000 87,290,000 72,540,000 77,890,000 60,950,000 49,860,000 52,045,000 60,610,000 59,126,000 59,591,000 66,878,000 802,532,000 74,471,429 723,517,000

Average Daily Flow (in gallons) 2,684,000 2,475,000 2,263,000 2,910,000 2,340,000 2,596,000 1,996,129 1,710,000 1,735,000 1,955,000 1,971,000 1,922,290 2,213,000 N/A 1,986,000 N/A

Minimum Flow (in gallons) 1,890,000 1,770,000 1,940,000 1,860,000 1,760,000 1,960,000 1,590,000 1,350,000 1,480,000 1,440,000 1,472,000 1,455,000 1,664,000 1,350,000 1,552,000 1,160,000

Michigan Road Plant Info

Total Flow (in gallons) 67,160,000 46,996,000 64,897,000 75,734,000 62,165,000 59,706,000 61,204,000 61,829,000 55,852,000 62,551,000 64,970,000 73,474,000 63,045,000 756,538,000 58,940,000 707,279,000
Maximum Daily Flow (in gallons) 5,718,000 2,802,000 2,296,000 5,816,000 2,318,000 2,577,000 2,491,000 2,628,000 2,030,000 3,494,000 2,589,000 5,673,000 3,369,000 5,816,000 2,334,000 2,966,000

Average Daily Flow (in gallons) 2,166,000 1,678,000 2,093,000 2,524,000 2,005,232 1,990,200 1,974,323 1,994,484 1,861,733 2,017,774 2,165,667 2,370,129 2,070,000 N/A 1,932,000 N/A
Minimum Daily Flow (in gallons) 1,076,000 1,125,000 1,837,000 1,837,000 1,755,000 1,741,000 1,772,000 1,509,000 1,595,000 1,309,000 1,700,000 1,807,000 1,589,000 1,076,000 1,622,000 1,292,000

Total Flow to Both Plants 150,350,000 116,296,000 135,037,000 163,024,000 134,705,000 137,596,000 122,154,000 111,689,000 107,897,000 123,161,000 124,096,000 133,065,000 129,923,000 1,559,070,000 119,233,000 1,430,796,000

Biosolids Handling

Wasted (Biosolids) (in gallons) 1,126,290 698,760 1,102,260 1,331,590 1,665,900 1,625,350 1,678,850 1,670,190 1,625,930 1,509,850 1,007,470 910,570 1,329,000 15,953,000 1,515,000 18,176,000

Dewatered (gallons) 591,000 354,000 575,000 479,000 1,245,000 1,044,000 1,271,000 1,148,000 753,000 742,000 504,000 447,000 763,000 9,153,000 957,000 11,485,000
Digested Sludge Withdrawn (gals) 464,100 459,800 358,800 479,300 584,900 419,600 508,600 519,600 525,300 701,100 490,700 447,400 497,000 5,959,000 568,000 6,816,000

Customer Information 13,666
New Sewer Service Accounts 21 32 22 14 57 27 26 25 58 34 48 40 34 404 31 375

Permits Issued 35 21 40 45 62 49 47 40 35 32 36 25 39 467 39 465
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      PERSONNEL & BENEFITS COMMITTEE 

                   
Monday August 25, 2014 @ 7:30 A.M. 

10701 N. College Ave., Suite A, Indianapolis, IN 46280 
Agenda 

 
 
 
 
 

Meeting Cancelled 
 

 
 
 

     Date and Time for Next Meeting:  September 22, 2014 @ 7:30 a.m.  
 

 
 
 
 

 
 

 
            
 

 



  6.c 

CAPITAL & CONSTRUCTION COMMITTEE 
  _____________________________________________ 
           Wednesday, September 3, 2014 @ 4:30 P.M. 

 Memorandum   
 

 
 
 

Present:  Chair Marilyn Anderson, Committee Members Ron Hagan and Joe Clark, 
Legal Counsel Anne Hensley Poindexter, Utility Director Drew Williams, Engineering 
Manager Wes Merkle, District Engineer Ryan Hartman.  

 
Audience Sheet is attached. 
 
Ms. Anderson called the meeting to order at 4:30 p.m. 
 
Vince Artale, 10578 Brookview Drive, asked if there has been any response from the 
City of Carmel regarding District’s research of options to resolve the Basin #1 wet 
weather overflow issue. Mr. Hagan responded that a meeting with City officials is 
scheduled for September 10th to discuss the technical aspects of Basin #1. Mr. 
Williams suggested that the committee recommend District staff present a summary 
report of their findings at the December C&C meeting.  
 
Mr. Clark stated that he believes it is highly unlikely that the District will build anything 
at the King of Glory site. The committee indicated that if there were other options 
available, they would be inclined to recommend to the Board removing from 
consideration the King of Glory site. Mrs. Poindexter advised the committee that they 
could make a motion to direct the staff to complete a report of the available options for 
submittal to the C&C Committee at the December meeting and specifically direct the 
staff not to include the King of Glory parcel as one of the options. Mr. Clark stated  “so 
moved”. Mr. Hagan seconded. All members were in favor.   
 
St. Mary and St. Mark Coptic Church, 12210 Shelborne Road 
Earlier this week District staff sent church representatives recommendations for 
extending sewers that align with District policies. Staff is awaiting a response from 
church representatives. 

 
10 Ac. Development, 1705 West 146th Street  
The prospective buyer for this parcel is no longer pursuing development at this site. No 
further discussion is required at this time. 

 
Nathaniel Creek Subdivision, 14050 West Road 
The owner of this parcel is proposing that it be split into 2 lots. The owner believes the 
cost to run gravity sewers may be cost prohibitive. Therefore, the owner is requesting 
a low pressure system be considered. Two neighboring parcels would potentially be 
serviced by a gravity sewer extension. It is the District’s impression that these 



   

properties will remain residential estate lots that will not subdivide in the foreseeable 
future. Considering only four properties would be serviced through a gravity sewer 
extension and the estimated cost for gravity sewers, the committee agreed to consider 
the request to allow a low pressure system. If the property owner decides to move 
forward with the low pressure option, it will be brought back to the C&C meeting for a 
recommendation for full Board approval. 
 
2014 panel replacement parts 
A memo is attached. The committee will recommend that the Board award the contract 
for control panel replacement parts to Central Supply of Indianapolis for $45,746.44.  

 
Lift Station 14 replacement pumps 
A memo is attached. The committee will recommend that the Board approve 
purchasing replacement pumps for Lift Station 14 from BBC Pump and Equipment 
Company for $65,140. 

 
Service Area Addition  
A memo is attached. The committee will recommend that the Board approve the 
service area addition.  

 
Bear Creek Sanitary Sewer/146th Street Widening  
Pulte has received IDEM approval for plans showing relocated gravity sewer as 
requested by the District. Pulte is still working on construction costs for the additional 
depth per District staff’s request.  

 
Indianapolis IN, Mormon Temple @ 116th/Springmill 
Representatives from the Mormon Temple have generally accepted the terms of the 
District’s dedication ordinance with some exceptions. Mormon Temple representatives 
indicated they will consider adjusting the future use of their parcels and claim the 
sanitary sewer lines as a private system. The Committee indicated they are not 
inclined to grant individual exceptions to the dedication ordinance.  

 
Jacksons Grant Subdivision (NE Regional Lift Station) 
This project will provide substantial long term savings to the District as it will allow for 
removal of four nearby lift stations. District staff is working with the developer to 
determine costs for oversizing the lift station, forcemain and gravity sewers. The 
developer intends to start construction this fall.  

 
Capital Projects & Construction  
Mr. Merkle reported that the Biosolids project at the WWTP is approximately two-thirds 
complete. The contractor is finishing yard piping and installation of equipment. A walk-
through for the 106th/Illinois Street sewer relocation project will take place this Friday. 
U.S. 31 sewer relocation work has resumed; there are still right of way acquisition 
issues on the east side of U.S. 31. Engineering staff has completed a master plan 
update for Lift Stations 2 and 8 and recommended projects will be included in revisions 
to the five year capital plan.  
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                MEMORANDUM 
 

 To:  Board  o f  Trus tees  
 
 From:  Drew  Wi l l iams,  Ut i l i t y D i rector  
 
  Date:  September  4 ,  2014  
 

  Subjec t :  Bas in  1  Capaci ty  S tudy  
 

 
After discussion at the September 3 meeting, the committee believes it is desirable to 
remove the King of Glory parcel from consideration for Basin 1 capacity improvements.  
 
 
Recommended Action: Direct the staff to complete a report to be submitted to the 
C&C Committee in December detailing the available options for capacity improvements 
in Basin 1, excluding the King of Glory parcel from the options.  
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                MEMORANDUM 
 

 To:  Board of  Trus tees   
 
 From:  Ryan Har tman 
 
  Date:  September  4 ,  2014  
 
  Subjec t :  2014  Panel  Replacements  Par ts   

 
 
 

The 2014 Capital Budget included $160,000 for the replacement of the Power Control 
Panels at LS # 19, 20 & 23 and a new panel with variable frequency drives at LS #16. It 
has been determined that due to proposed development near LS #16, the new panel 
will not be installed. The panels for LS # 19, 20, & 23 have been ordered and have been 
delivered at a cost of $89,220. In past years, contractors were hired to install the panels. 
With the addition of an electrician to the District staff, the installation of the panels will 
be performed in-house. Five quotes were requested and received for the parts required 
for installation.  
 
Central -  $45,746 
Kirby Risk -  $47,313 
Chapman -  $48,488 
Crescent -  $65,893  
Wesco -  $36,607 (incomplete quote). 
 
This puts the District under the $160,000 budgeted amount for lift station panel 
replacements by approximately $25,000.  
 
 
 
Requested Committee Action:  Recommend approval to award the contract to Central 
Supply – Indianapolis in the amount of $45,746.44.  
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                MEMORANDUM 
 

 To :  Board  o f  Trust ees   
 
 From:  Rya n Har tma n 
 
  Dat e :  Sept ember  4 ,  2 01 4  
 

    Subjec t :   L i f t  S ta t ion 14  Replacement  Pumps  
 

 
Pumps at LS # 14 need to be replaced due to age and accelerating maintenance costs. 
The replacement pumps were sized to work under existing and future conditions, where 
in the next few years a second parallel force main will be installed to boost capacity of 
this lift station.  
 
Quotes were received as follows: 
 

1. Xylem Water Solutions USA, Inc.: $90,835 (Flygt pumps) 
2. BBC Pump and Equipment Company: $65,140 (Hydromatic pumps) 

 

Recommended Action: Recommend approval to purchase replacement pumps for LS 
#14 from BBC Pump and Equipment Company for $65,140.  
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                MEMORANDUM 
 

 To :  Board  o f  Trust ees  
 
 From:  Rya n Har tma n 
 
  Dat e :  Sept ember  4 ,  2 01 4  
 

    Sub je ct :  Service  Area  Addi t ion   
 

 
The Town of Zionsville and Hamilton Southeastern Utilities jointly submitted a request to 
the IURC for a partial decertification that includes parcels located north of CR300S, 
south of CR400S, west of Hamilton/Boone County Line Road, and east of US421. The 
request indicates that the parcels would be served by Clay Township Regional Waste 
District. At the November 2013 meeting, the Board of Trustees indicated that service 
would be provided once a request was made by the Town of Zionsville. Mr. Ed Mitro, 
Zionsville Town Manager, stated that the decertification has gone through and requests 
that CTRWD provide sanitary sewer service to this area. 
 
Recommended Action: Recommend approval to accept the new service area.  Overall 
service area map is attached for reference. 
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